 COUNCIL MEETING

TUESDAY 4 NOVEMBER 2003 AT 6.45 PM

PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Pattinson), Councillors Aldersey, Bain, Bloxham, Boaden, Bowditch, Mrs Bowman, Bowman (S), Mrs Bradley, Collier, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Earp, Farmer, Firth, Mrs Fisher, Mrs Geddes, Ms Glendinning, Glover, Graham, Guest, Hendry, Hodgson, Im Thurn, Jefferson, Joscelyne, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson, Mallinson (J), Ms Martlew, McDevitt, McMillan, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Mrs Prest, Robinson, Mrs Rutherford, Rutherford (K), Mrs Southward, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Toole, Weber and Weedall

C.157/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Atkinson, Ms Quilter, Scarborough, Stevenson, Ms Watson, Watson (R) and Wilson

C.158/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the City Council held on 4 and 9 September had been circulated.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the City Council held on 4 and 9 September 2003 be signed by the Mayor as a true record of the meetings.

C.159/03
AGENDA

The Mayor announced that following circulation of the Agenda the motion submitted by Councillor Collier Agenda Item 15b Constitution of the European Union, and the references from the Executive under Agenda Items 16c Options for Elected Member Support Services and 16g Member Development Framework had been withdrawn.  She added that additional items had been submitted under Agenda Items 16h Museum and Art Service Management Option, 16i Post Fourteen Education Training and Higher Education and 22b Recalculation of Seats on Committees and Panels 2003/04 and reports and where appropriate minute excerpts on those items had been circulated.  

The Mayor also reported that she had agreed to accept as an item of urgency a Notice of Motion with regard to the proposed closure of the Post Offices at Stanwix and Botchergate.

C.160/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Glover declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial under the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the following items of business:-

EX.203/03
Home Improvement Agency – Supporting People Funding

COS.86/03
Hostel Accommodation

COS.97/03

Provision of Home Improvement Agency Services – Carlisle and Eden.

He informed Members that his interest was in respect of his employment by the County Council and he took no part in the voting or discussion thereon.

Councillor Mitchelson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members in respect of Minute EX.205/03 regarding Rural Regeneration Cumbria.  Councillor Mitchelson’s interest was as a Local Authority representative on the Board of Rural Regeneration Cumbria.

Councillor Mitchelson declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial under the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the emergency motion submitted by Councillor Mrs Geddes regarding the proposed closure of Post Offices at Stanwix and Botchergate and he took no part in the voting or discussion thereon.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment.

Councillors Dodd and Mrs Mallinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members in respect of Minute COS.80/03 and C.161/03 LSVT Action Plan Update.  They stated that their interests were as City Council nominees on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.

Councillor Knapton declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial under the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item of business relating to the Customer Contact Preferred Partner and took no part in the voting or discussion thereon.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the employment of a member of his family.

Councillor Robinson declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial under the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item of business relating to the Asset Management Plan Review of Economic Assets and he took no part in the voting or discussion thereon.  He stated that his interest was as a tenant of Council land.

Councillor Robinson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members in respect of the Minute C.132/03 Regional Government. He stated that his interest was as a Member of the Cumbria County Council.

C.161/03
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(a)
The Mayor

The Mayor announced that a charity auction and dinner was to be held on 15 November 2003 at The Lakes Court and she invited all Members of the City Council to support the event.

(b)
Leader of the Council

The Leader reported that further to the decision of the Executive (EX.237/03) regarding the Member Development Framework, he proposed to amend the Leader’s Scheme of Delegation under paragraph 6.5 to establish a Member Training Development Working Group.  He set out for Members the duties to be involved in the Working Group which would be comprised of the Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder together with one Member from each political group.  He added that he would arrange for details of the amendments to the Scheme of Delegation to be circulated to all Members.

(c)
Members of the Executive

There were no announcements from the Members of the Executive.

(d) Town Clerk and Chief Executive

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that he had circulated details which had been received from the Post Office regarding Post Office closures for all Members prior to the Council meeting.

C.162/03
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC AND PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS

(a)
Questions

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.1 the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following questions submitted by Mr J Tootle.

Mr Tootle asked the following questions to the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport:-

"There have recently been a considerable number of houses on the Raffles estate demolished on the instructions of Carlisle City Council.  Could the Portfolio Holder confirm what amounts of building materials were sold or recycled as salvage from the sites?  Specifically –

· slates

· windows

· doors

· heating components and appliances

· bricks, for re-use and hardcore"

Councillor Bloxham, the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport responded and informed Council that during the recent demolition every opportunity had been taken to recycle materials salvaged from the sites.  Specifically, there had only been a small amount of clay tiles which were capable of being re-used and which were now stored at the Raffles Parade Depot.  The windows were of a non-standard size and could not be used in new builds.  Parts of the baxi boilers had been recycled but modern homes were now fitted with combi boilers.  Radiators had been salvaged from initial phases but there was reluctance of tenants to use second hand radiators.  Bricks had been crushed and graded for re-use by local companies and whilst it was difficult to be certain approximately 80% of materials had been salvaged or recycled.

Mr Tootle asked a supplementary question of the Portfolio Holder, specifically, could he give a sum in monetary terms which had been returned to the Council as a result of the recycling/salvage from the sites.  The Portfolio Holder confirmed that he did not have that information to hand but he would arrange to provide a written answer to Mr Tootle and would circulate a copy to all members of the Council for their information.  

Mr Tootle than asked a further question to the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport: 

“The current changes highlighted in the landfill directive, 16 July 2003, 

includes changing the types of waste accepted at landfill sites, limiting 

volumes to current levels.  The End of Life Vehicle Regulations 2003 comes 

into effect on 3 November 2003 and may well bring problems of abandoned or 

burnt out vehicles in the City, as well as batteries, car tyres and other vehicle 

components.  This could cause an increased burden to rate payers as fridges 

and other household appliances are already a fly-tipping problem?

Does the Portfolio Holder accept that a survey into waste disposal and recycling initiatives commissioned now, may alleviate problems in the future?"

Councillor Bloxham the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport responded by reminding Members that the landfill directive restricts the disposal on landfill sites.  He added that the Cumbria County were the Waste Disposal Authority and had had a responsibility to meet the directives.  The City Council were the Waste Collection Authority and relied on the County Council to comply with those directives.  He added that the County Council would need to make provision to comply with those directives but the City Council would do whatever it could to deal with any problems arising and would make every endeavour to remove fly-tipping as soon as possible.

Mr Tootle asked a further question of the Portfolio Holder, in that as it was a Government initiative which imposed extra costs on Councils, how much money had been given to the City and the County Council to deal with the matter?  

Councillor Bloxham acknowledged that it was a Government directive but added that no money had been allocated to authorities to fund the initiative at present and the County Council would need to find the necessary funding to resource the initiative.  This could increase the level of investment allocated to waste disposal which might in turn increase costs imposed on the Waste Collection Authorities.

(b) Petition – Council Tax

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 10.11, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of a petition containing more than 30 signatures submitted by Mr W Whalen calling on the City Council not to increase the level of Council Tax.

Mr Whalen addressed the Council on the subject of his petition.  He commented that the Council Tax was a tax which was not based on a person’s ability to pay and people who were unable to pay would be means-tested.  He noted that between 1999-2000 and 2003/2004 the City Council had not increased its level of Council Tax as much as either the County Council or the Police Authority but nonetheless the level of Council Tax for Carlisle City Council had increased over the period by 14% and he compared this to a rise in pensions of 2% over the same period.  He also highlighted concern which had been expressed with regard to the levels of increase in Member Allowances over a similar period.  He called on the Council to react to the concerns of the public and to petition the Government to scrap the Council Tax and fund Local Government properly as part of any new arrangements for Regional Government.

The Portfolio Holder for Policy Performance and Finance presented Report FS.41/03 in response to the petition which set out the Council’s Medium Term Financial Plan for 2004/05 to 2006/07 and added that the Executive had reaffirmed its intention to work towards keeping any increase in Council Tax for 2004/05 in line with the increase in inflation.  

Councillor Firth added that the Council did not wish to impose a tax increase over and above what was required to maintain services and the Council’s current projection was that the increase would not be above 3.5%, or approximately 10p per week.  He added that whilst the City Council was the collection vehicle for the Council Tax which included elements for the County Council and the Cumbria Police Authority, the City Council only kept £13 out of every £100 collected.  He indicated that over the last four years the City Council’s element of the Council Tax had increased by £19.53 and reminded Members that in 2000/01 the City Council had reduced its level of Council Tax by £5.  Councillor Firth added that whilst he was grateful for Mr Whalen for raising his concerns, those concerns should properly be directed to the County Council and the Police Authority who were responsible for the major elements of the increase in the levels of Council Tax collected.

C.163/03
QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11.2, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that he was in receipt of a question submitted by Councillor Graham.  Councillor Graham asked the following question to the Leader of the City Council.

“With regard to the Economic and Community Development Services’ 

estimates for 2003/04, I see that Community Centres receive amounts varying 

from £22,240 up to £86,200.  I would like to ask the question why Downagate 

Community Centre receives no such help.  I would like to request a 

breakdown of the amounts shown under the heading “General” as this amount 

represents a total of 25% plus of the entire budgets”

The Leader of the Council, Councillor Mitchelson, responded and highlighted the position with regard to the funding of Community Centres following their transfer to the City Council in the 1980s.  He informed the meeting that it was the responsibility of the Trustees to maintain the Downagate Centre.  However, the City Council had responded and assessed specific projects.  Downagate had also been included in the City Council’s Village Hall Development Programme.  The plans which had been prepared by the Design Division in respect of the Downagate Centre had been used in respect of grant submissions etc.  Councillor Mitchelson then gave a breakdown of the figures included under General.

Councillor Graham asked a supplementary question to the Leader to the effect that it was grossly unfair to the rural area to have to contribute to both the Parish Precept and the Council Tax in order to get services delivered in the rural area.  

Councillor Mitchelson responded that he had sympathy with Councillor Graham’s point of view and noted that the amounts which Community Centres received varied between £22,000 and £86,000 and he reminded the Council that discussions had previously been held with regard to evaluating the rationale behind the level of City Council contribution to the Centres.  

C.164/03
THE EXECUTIVE

Pursuant to Procedure Rule 11, Councillor Mitchelson moved and Councillor Firth seconded the receipt and adoption of the Minutes of the meeting of the Executive held on 28 August and 29 September 2003 subject to the amendment of Minute EX.232/03 Theatre/Arts Centre Review that Decision 2 should now read:

“That having regard to the fact that providing theatre facilities in Carlisle is an objective in the City Council’s Corporate Plan, it be a recommendation to the City Council that a supplementary estimate of up to £26,000 ie up to 50% of the maximum cost of the Study be approved from balances to part fund the next stage of the Feasibility Study.”

Members questioned the Leader and Portfolio Holders on details of the above Minutes.

RESOLVED – (1) That subject to references from the Executive regarding the Council’s budget and policy framework being dealt with later in the meeting and subject to the amendment to Minute EX.232/03 as set out above, the Minutes of the meeting of the Executive held on 28 August, 1 and 29 September 2003 be received.

(2) That pursuant to Minute EX.226/03 and PF.21/03 Bitts Park Play Area, the Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Activities to investigate further the comments with regard to risk handling and moving assessment in relation to the provision of play equipment at Bitts Park and circulate a written response to all Members of the Council.

(3) Pursuant to Minute EX.210/03, the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport to investigate the proposed improvements to the information available relating to street works on the websites of the two Authorities and circulate a written answer to all Members of the City Council.

C.165/03
COPIES OF PORTFOLIO REPORTS

Copies of Reports from the following Portfolio Holders were circulated prior to the meeting:

Health and Community Activities

Corporate Resources

Policy Performance Management Finance and Resources

Promoting Carlisle

Economic Prosperity

Environment Infrastructure and Transport

Members questioned individual Portfolio Holders on their reports.  

The Portfolio Holder for Environment Infrastructure and Transport announced that the Executive had, at its meeting earlier in the day, agreed that as from 1 April 2004, the Council would provide 60% of the cost of concessionary fares as opposed to the current level of 50%. The Executive had also agreed that in the current year for the period between 7 December and 3 January, all concessionary fare holders would be able to travel free on all buses within the City.  The above costs were to be funded from the current underspend on the Concessionary Fares Budget.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Reports of the Portfolio Holders be received.

(2) That staff in the City Council be congratulated for the work which they had carried out in organising and staging the Carlisle Fire Show which had once again been a great success and well-attended.  In particular the Council’s appreciation in respect of the work carried out by Mrs G Burns, Events Organiser, be recorded in recognition of her work in organising the Show.

C.166/03
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY

(a) Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee

Councillor Jefferson moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 25 September 2003 be received and adopted.  Councillor Jefferson also submitted his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee held on 25 September 2003 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

(b) Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community

Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 28 August and 2 October 2003 be received and adopted.   Councillor Mrs Mallinson also presented her Chairman’s Report 

In response to Members’ questions.  Councillor Mrs Mallinson expressed appreciation for the work of all Members on the Scrutiny Committee in relation to the work which had been carried out in scrutinising the development of the Sheepmount and she added that the points which had been raised by Overview and Scrutiny with regard to the Sheepmount development had been considered by the Executive who had instructed officers to investigate and respond to the various points raised and report back to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Community held on 28 August and 2 October 2003 together with the Chairman’s Report be received and adopted.

 (2) That the Portfolio Holder for Health and Community Activities circulate a copy of the letter from the Fire Officer relating to the Sheepmount Bridge to all Members of the City Council for their information.

(c) Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources

Councillor Guest moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources held on 4 September and 16 October 2003 be received and adopted.  Councillor Guest also presented his Chairman’s Report.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Corporate Resources held on 4 September and 16 October 2003 together with the Chairman’s Reports be received and adopted.

(d) Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure

Councillor Mrs Rutherford moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 11 September 2003 be received and adopted.  Councillor Mrs Martlew submitted her report as Vice-Chairman of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee Infrastructure held on 11 September 2003 together with the Report of the Vice-Chairman be received and adopted.

C.167/03
LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

Councillor Morton moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meetings of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 10 September and 15 October 2003 be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 10 September and 15 October 2003 be received and adopted.

C.168/03
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

Councillor Collier moved and Councillor Jefferson seconded the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Control Committee held on 27 and 29 August and 10 October 2003 be received and adopted.  

Councillor Collier reported that a training course for Members had been arranged for 5 November 2003 to look at the role of the Development Control Committee.  He hoped that as many Members as possible would be able to attend.  

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Control Committee held on 27 and 29 August and 10 October 2003 be received and adopted.

C.169/03
STANDARDS COMMITTEE

Councillor Mallinson (J) moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Standards Committee held on 2 September 2003 be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings of the Standards Committee held on 2 September 2003 be received and adopted.  

C.170/03
APPEALS PANEL

Councillor Stothard moved and it was seconded that the Minutes of the meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 20 October 2003 be received and adopted.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meeting of the Appeals Panel held on 20 October 2003 be received and adopted.

C.171/03
NOTICE OF MOTION

(a) Council Tax
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported the receipt of the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor Guest:


“This Council notes:

The present method of funding Local Government Services does not give adequate levels of grant to Carlisle City and other Councils.

The present system also exaggerates the impact of grant shortfall on Council Tax payers who have to make up the difference.  A 1% increase in spending or shortfall in Government grant requires on average a 4% increase in Council Tax or equivalent cuts in services.  In order to be fairer to Council Tax payers, Carlisle City Council calls on the Government:

(i) To change the balance of funding with a new system for funding local services, so that a shortfall in Central Government grant does not result in disproportionate rises in Local Council Tax.

(ii) To replace Council Tax with a fair tax relating to ability to pay.

(iii) To ensure that Councils are provided with sufficient resources to enable delivery of services to a satisfactory standard”

The motion was seconded by Councillor Farmer.

Councillor Mrs Bradley moved and Councillor Boaden seconded an amendment to the above motion that:


“Delete Paragraph 1 and replace with:

“That the Council Tax system, introduced by the last Conservative Government, is far from perfect but is an improvement on the Poll Tax which preceded it.

This Council thus welcomes the Government’s Balance of Funding Review which is considering a wide range of possibilities for changing the way that Local Government is funded, judged against a number of criteria.”

Delete Item (ii) and replace with “To replace the Council Tax with a system which is accountable, collectable and equitable.”

Following discussion and voting thereon, the amendment of Councillor Mrs Bradley was lost,  

Councillor Firth moved and it was seconded that the motion of Councillor Guest be amended by 

“In the second paragraph second line after “1%” delete the words “increase in spending or”.

The amendment of Councillor Firth was accepted.  Following voting thereon, the substantive motion of Councillor Guest as amended by Councillor Firth and as set out below was AGREED:


“This Council notes:

The present method of funding Local Government Services does not give adequate levels of grant to Carlisle City and other Councils.

The present system also exaggerates the impact of grant shortfall on Council Tax payers who have to make up the difference.  A 1% shortfall in Government grant requires on average a 4% increase in Council Tax or equivalent cuts in services.  In order to be fairer to Council Tax payers, Carlisle City Council calls on the Government:

(i) To change the balance of funding with a new system for funding local services, so that a shortfall in Central Government grant does not result in disproportionate rises in Local Council Tax.

(ii) To replace Council Tax with a fair tax relating to ability to pay.

(iii) To ensure that Councils are provided with sufficient resources to enable delivery of services to a satisfactory standard”.

(b) Constitution of the European Union

The Mayor reported that the Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor Collier had been withdrawn.

(c) Bus Services
Pursuant to Procedure Rule 12, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported receipt of the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor Mrs Rutherford.


“That the Council notes with concern the deterioration of bus services in Carlisle, both in frequency and reliability.  The Council seeks a cross-party meeting with Stagecoach to discuss the current problems and to work to improve the situation to the benefit of the local community”.

The motion was seconded by Councillor Weber.  

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport informed Members of arrangements which he was to put in hand to re-establish the cross-party group to meet representatives of Stagecoach as part of his portfolio.

Councillor Mrs Rutherford therefore agreed to withdraw her Notice of Motion.

Urgent item of business

The Mayor agreed to accept the following item as an urgent item of business to enable the City Council to submit its views on current proposals to close two Sub Post Offices in the City.

(d) Notice of Motion – Closure of Post Offices

The Mayor reported the receipt of the following Notice of Motion submitted by Councillor Mrs Geddes:-

“This Council deplores the proposal by the Post Office to close the Sub Post Offices at Stanwix and Botchergate which is caused by a deliberate move by this Labour Government who are withdrawing the bulk of their benefits payment business.”

The motion was seconded by Councillor Mrs Mallinson.

Councillor Collier moved and Councillor Toole seconded an addendum to the above motion to add the following words:-


“We call on the MP for Carlisle Mr Eric Martlew, to explain to the people affected why he voted in Parliament in favour of closing urban Post Offices.”

The mover of the motion accepted the addendum to her motion.

Councillor Martlew moved and Councillor Bowditch seconded an amendment to the above motion by the deletion of the following words:-


“which is caused by a deliberate move by this Labour Government who are withdrawing the bulk of their Benefits Payments business”

and substituting therefore the words:

“and calls for all-party support in the fight against this proposal.”

Following some considerable discussion and in accordance with Procedure Rule 17.4, Councillor Mrs Geddes supported by one-fourth of the Members present moved that the vote on the Notice of Motion relating to Post Office closures be recorded.  Members voted as follows:-

For Councillor Geddes’ motion as amended by Councillor Collier:

The Mayor (Councillor Mrs Pattinson), Councillors Bain, Bloxham, Mrs Bowman, Bowman (S), Collier, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Earp, Firth, Mrs Fisher, Mrs Geddes, Graham, Guest, Hodgson, Jefferson, Joscelyne, Knapton, Mrs Mallinson, Mallinson (J), Morton, Mrs Parsons, Mrs Prest, Robinson and Toole.

There were no votes against Councillor Mrs Geddes’ motion as amended.

The following Members abstained:


Councillors Aldersey, Boaden, Mrs Bradley, Ms Glendinning, Glover, Hendry, Im Thurn, Ms Martlew, McDevitt, Mrs Rutherford, Rutherford (K), Mrs Southward, Stothard, Mrs Styth, Weber and Weedall.

The motion of Mrs Geddes as amended by Councillor Collier and as set out below was AGREED:


“This Council deplores the proposal by the Post Office to close the Sub Post Offices at Stanwix and Botchergate which is caused by a deliberate move by this Labour Government who are withdrawing the bulk of their Benefits Payments business.

We call on the MP for Carlisle, Mr Eric Martlew, to explain to the people affected why he voted in Parliament in favour of closing urban Post Offices.”

C.172/03
PROPOSALS FROM THE EXECUTIVE IN RELATION TO THE COUNCILS BUDGET AND POLICY FRAMEWORK

(a) Asset Management Plan – Review of Economic Assets

Pursuant to Minute EX.201/03, consideration was given to a report of the Head of Property Services and the Head of Economic and Community Development relating to the Asset Management Plan – Review of Economic Assets.  

Councillor Firth moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was 

AGREED – (1) That resources totalling £50,000 be agreed as a supplementary estimate to undertake the policy and appraisal work required as part of the above Review during 2003/04.

(2) That a Presentation be made to all Members of the City Council on the outcome of the Asset Management – Review of Economic Assets which would also be considered by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee at the appropriate time.

(b) Burgh by Sands Parish Design Statements and Parish Plan

Pursuant to EX.221/03, consideration was given to a Report from the Head of Planning Services regarding the Burgh-by-Sands Parish Design Statement and Parish Plan.  

Councillor Bloxham moved and Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was AGREED:

That the Burgh-by-Sands Parish Design Statement as amended to exclude reference to suitability for housing on land within the conservation area south-east of Longburgh be adopted as supplementary planning guidance.

(c) Options for Elected Members Support Services

Pursuant to Minute EX.222/03, the Report of the Head of Member and Employee Services (ME.11/03) regarding options for Elected Members Support Services had been circulated. 

The Leader moved and it was AGREED:

That consideration of the item be deferred, pending consideration of the issue of Elected Member Support Services by an all-party working group.

(d) Review of Financial Limits and Delegations

Pursuant to Minute EX.223/03, consideration was given to the Report of the Head of Finance regarding the Review of Financial Limits and Delegations.  Councillor Firth moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was AGREED: 

(1) That the following amendments to the Council’s Constitution be made:-

(i) That the title Head of Finance replaces the title Head of Financial Services.

(ii) That the Key Decision Limit be raised to £60,000.

(iii) That the virement process as set out in the Financial Procedure Rules be amended as set out in Appendix B to Report FS.12/03.

(iv) That the treatment of year end balance process as set out in the Financial Procedure Rules be amended as set out in Appendix D to Report FS.12/03.

(v) That the Invitation to Tender provisions as set out in the Contract Procedure Rules be amended as set out in Appendix F to the above Report.  

(2) That the Head of Legal and Democratic Services amend the Constitution accordingly and arrange for the publication of any changes to the Key Decision Financial Threshold.

(e) Theatre/Arts Centre Review

Pursuant to Minute EX.232/03, consideration was given to a Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Manager with regard to the potential for the development of a Theatre/Arts Centre in the City.  

Councillor Knapton moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was 

RESOLVED  That having regard to the fact that providing Theatre facilities in Carlisle is an objective in the City Council’s Corporate Plan, the City Council agree a supplementary estimate of £26,000 or up to 50% of the maximum cost of the Study to part-fund the next stage of the Feasibility Study, the supplementary estimate to be funded from the Council’s balances.

(f) European Parliamentary and Local Elections 2004 – Pilot Scheme

Pursuant to Minute EX.253/03, consideration was given to a Report from the Head of Legal and Democratic Services (LDS.62/03) regarding consultation papers issued by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister and the Electoral Commission on Proposed Electoral Pilot Schemes at the Combined European Parliamentary and Local Government Elections in June 2004.  

Councillor Knapton moved and it was seconded and AGREED that 

(1) the responses to the Consultation Paper as set out in Executive Decision EX.253/03 as circulated to the Council be agreed as the City Council’s comments on the Consultation Paper from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister and the Electoral Commission on the proposed Electoral Pilot Schemes at the Combined European Parliamentary and Local Government Elections in June 2004.

(2) That the Head of Legal and Democratic Services forward a copy of those responses to the relevant authorities.

(g) Member Development Framework

The Leader of the Council reported that as a Cross Party Working Group had been established to consider the various issues arising, the item relating to the Framework for the Development of Elected Members had been withdrawn from the Agenda 

(h) Museum and Arts Service Management Options

Pursuant to Minute EX.238/03, consideration was given to a Report of the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport (CLS.62/03) regarding options for the future management of the Museum and Arts Service.  The report included a proposal to produce a Development Plan for the Service which would enable an informed decision to be taken on whether a Trust or development of the status quo management arrangements would be the most appropriate option to pursue.  

Councillor Knapton moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded that the Museum and Arts Service be requested to produce a Development Plan with the anticipated cost of up to £50,000 being funded from the allocated budget assigned to the development of a Trust for Tullie House.  

Following voting thereon, the motion of Councillor Knapton as set out above was AGREED.

(i)  Post 14 Education Training and Higher Education
Pursuant to Minute EX.254/03, consideration was given to a Report from the Executive Director on developments underway in relation to the Post-14 Education and Training and Higher Education and setting out a possible strategy for the Council to support its community leadership role in this area of work.  

Councillor Firth moved, Councillor Mitchelson seconded and it was

AGREED that the City Council approve funding totalling £100,000 over a two year period as a non-recurring bid to support the creation of a new post of Post-14 Liaison Officer and Higher Education Officer.

C.173/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
During the debate on the above item of business, Councillor Mrs Bradley declared a personal interest which was also prejudicial under the Council’s Code of Conduct and she took no further part in the voting or discussion thereon.  She stated that her interest was in respect of her employment.  

During the debate on the above item of business, Councillors Robinson, Collier, Toole, Mrs Mallinson and Aldersey declared a personal interest in the above item of business in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct for Members.  They stated that their interest was in respect of their role as a County Councillor.

C.174/03
BEREAVEMENT SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW

Pursuant to Minute EX.204/03, consideration was given to a report of the Head of Environmental Protection Services (EPS.60/03) on revisions and an updated Improvement Plan for the Bereavement Services Best Value Review.  

Councillor Mrs Mallinson moved and it was seconded and AGREED that the Improvement Plan and Observations of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees as set out in EPS.60/03 be approved as an addendum to the initial Best Value Review of Bereavement Services.

C.175/03
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS ALLOWANCES SCHEME

A copy of the Report prepared by the Head of Member Support and Employee Services (ME.16/03) on the Local Authorities (Member Allowances) England (Regulations) 2003 which consolidated a number of existing regulations and amended regulations.  The Report set out the recommendations of the Independent Remuneration Panel with regard to the City Council’s Members Allowances Scheme.

RESOLVED – (1) That the recommendations as made by the Independent Remuneration Panel and as included in Appendices C and D to Report ME.16/03 and as set out below be approved. 

(i) 
That the issue of provision of pensions for Councillors be considered in July/August 2004 when further information should be available with a view to making a recommendation to Council in respect of admitting Members to the Pension Scheme in 2005/06.

(ii)
That with regard to the review of Travel and Subsistence Allowances that the Travel Allowance for Members be reduced after 120 miles as opposed to the previous level of 150 miles which would bring the Members’ Travel Scheme in line with the Officers’ Scheme.

(iii)
That with regard to the Subsistence Allowance, the following amendments to the Scheme be made:-


The Tea Allowance be no longer payable and it be added to the Dinner Allowance resulting in an enhanced Dinner Allowance of £12.31 which would be payable in respect of journeys terminating after 6.00 pm instead of 7.00 pm.

That the Out-of-Pocket Allowance of £4.43 be payable for each overnight stay resulting in a potential allowance of £16.74 which Members could utilise.

(iv)
That in respect of Co-Opted Members, the sum of £300 per annum be paid to Co-Opted Members of the Standards Committee to cover their expenses incurred in carrying out the work of that Committee.

(2) That the current Scheme of Members Allowances be revoked.

(3) That the new Scheme of Members Allowances for the City Council as set out at Appendix A to Report ME.16/03 be approved and adopted with effect from 5 November 2003

C.176/03
PARISH COUNCILS INDEPENDENT REMUNERATION PANEL

Consideration was given to the Report of the Head of Member Support and Employee Services (ME.15/03) relating to regulations which have been introduced by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister to govern the payment of allowances to elected Members of Parish Councils.  The Report informed Members that the regulations enabled the City Council to establish a Parish Council Independent Remuneration Panel which would consist of the same Members as the City Council’s Independent Remuneration Panel and which would be able to make recommendations in respect of allowances payable to Members of Parish Councils within the City Council’s area.

It was AGREED (1) That the City Council agree to the appointment of a Carlisle City Council Elected Members Independent Remuneration Panel as the Parish Council’s Independent Remuneration Panel.

(2) That the terms of reference for the Panel as set out in Appendix A to Report ME.15/03 be approved.

(3) That the minimal costs of administering the Parish Council’s IRP from within existing budgets be agreed.

C.177/03
CARLISLE LEISURE BOARD

The Leader reported that the City Council needed to consider nomination of representatives to serve on the Carlisle Leisure Board every 12 months.  The Council’s current representatives had been appointed on 1 December 2002.

Councillor Mitchelson moved that Councillors Pattinson and Stevenson be appointed to the Board of the Carlisle Leisure Board.

Councillor Mrs Bradley moved that Councillors Weber and Boaden be appointed to serve on the Carlisle Leisure Board.

Following voting thereon, it was AGREED

 (1) That the City Council’s representatives on the Carlisle Leisure Board for the next 12 months should be Councillor Mrs Pattinson and Councillor Stevenson.

(2) That the Council record its appreciation for the work of Councillor Mallinson (J) as a representative on the Board of Carlisle Leisure for the previous 12 months.

C.178/03
DECISIONS TAKEN AS A MATTER OF URGENCY

Pursuant to Rule 15(1) of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rules, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services reported (LDS.66/03) (together with Addendum) on Decisions taken by the Executive at its meeting on 27 October 2003 which had been taken as a matter of urgency and not subject to call-in.  

RESOLVED – That the Report and Addendum be noted.

C.179/03
COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayor reported that she had not received any communications but on behalf of Members of the Council expressed her appreciation to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and Officers on the Council’s success in the recent Comprehensive Performance Assessment.  She also commented that the recent visit of Rotarians to the City had been a great success.

C.180/03
RECALCULATION OF SEATS ON COMMITTEES AND PANELS 2003/04

Consideration was given to a Report of the Head of Legal and Democratic Services (LDS.69/03) on the recalculation of seats on Committees and Panels which had been necessary following Councillor Toole joining the Conservative Group.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Report and the Revised Allocation of Seats be approved.

(2) That it be noted that the additional Conservative Group seat on the Overview and Scrutiny Infrastructure Committee be allocated to Councillor Earp and that Councillor Earp be replaced as a Substitute on that Committee by Councillor Fisher.

(3) That the seat held by Councillor Glover as one of the Labour Representatives on the Overview and Scrutiny Infrastructure Committee be deleted and that Councillor Glover replace Ms Glendinning as the Substitute on that Committee.

(4) That the additional Labour Group seat on Appeals Panel 2 be allocated to Councillor Glover, it being noted that the seat formerly allocated to the Independent Members and filled by Councillor Toole would be deleted.

(5) That the political balance on the Development Control Committee would be unaltered but the Independent seat formerly filled by Councillor Toole would now be allocated to Councillor Graham.

C.181/03
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

C.182/03
SELECTION OF PREFERRED PARTNER AND DELIVERY OF THE CUSTOMER CONTACT CENTRE

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 8)

Consideration was given to the Report of the Executive Director (CE.22/03) on the methodology used for selecting a preferred partner for the delivery of the Customer Contact Centre and recommendations with regard to the selection of a preferred partner.  A copy of the Minute of the Executive (EX.257/03) setting out the Executive’s recommendations to Council was also circulated.

Councillor Mrs Geddes moved and it was seconded and AGREED that the recommendations of the Executive as set out below be approved:

1.
That Capita be selected as the preferred partner for the reasons stated in Report CE.22/03.

2.
That the City Council release £500,000 earmarked within capital reserves for delivery of the Customer Contact Centre.

3.
That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive be authorised to enter into negotiations with Capita in order to deliver the Customer Contact Centre in consultation with and subject to approval of the Corporate Resources Portfolio Holder and within the 2003/04 budgetary provision reported to the Executive on 9 June 2003 (Report RB.8/03).

4.
That the Head of Legal and Democratic Services be authorised to enter into an appropriate contact, using any specialist advice required with the preferred partner in accordance with the terms agreed in Resolution 3 above.

5.
That the Executive note that, in addition to the £500,000 earmarked for the Customer Contact Centre, existing expenditure for implementing electronic government and grant held by Revenues and Benefits for the improvement of service delivery will be integrated with delivery of the Customer Contact Centre.

6.
That it is noted that a Report will be submitted to the 24 November 2003 Executive Meeting concerning future accommodation in the Civic Centre, and it be noted that the Customer Contact Centre will be progressed in tandem with this work.

C.183/03
TULLIE HOUSE OFF-SITE COLLECTION STORE

(Public and Press excluded by virtue of Paragraph 7.)

Consideration was given to the Report of the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport Services (CLS.59/03) on recommendations for the short term storage of the Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery Collections together with recommendations for the long term storage of the collection.

RESOLVED – (1) That the City Council take up the option of a three year lease of one floor at Shaddon Mill for the secure storage and use of Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery Service at a cost of £22,000 per annum.

(2) That the budgetary requirement as set out in Paragraph 3 of Report CLS.79/03 be incorporated into the future Capital Programme, it being noted that the 2003/04 requirement had already been included.

(3) That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport be requested to identify a long term strategy for the storage, care and improved access by users of the Museum and Art Gallery Collections to be done in the context of the Development Plan for the Museum Service.

C.184/03
FOOTPATH

At the invitation of the Mayor, Councillor Collier commented on the position with regard to the Hadrian’s Wall Footpath at Burgh-by-Sands.  He informed Members that he had been advised that the footpath had not been closed merely suspended for the winter, although as the local Member he had not been consulted on the proposal and he asked the Leader and the Executive to relay his concerns on this matter to the Countryside Agency.

(The meeting ended at 10.40 pm)
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